Old Capitol Building PO Box 47200 Olympia, WA 98504-7200



ospi.k12.wa.us

May 1, 2025 (X) Action Required (X) Informational

BULLETIN NO. 019-25 Child Nutrition Services

TO: Educational Service District Superintendents

School District Superintendents School District Business Managers School District Food Service Directors

FROM: Chris Reykdal, Superintendent of Public Instruction

RE: Summer EBT 2025

CONTACT: Leanne Eko, RD, SNS—Chief Nutrition Officer, Child Nutrition Services

360-725-0410, <u>leanne.eko@k12.wa.us</u>

# PURPOSE/BACKGROUND

The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023 (<u>P.L. 117-328</u>) authorized a permanent, nationwide Summer Electronic Benefit Transfer (Summer EBT) program—also known as SUN Bucks—to support children who lose access to free and reduced-price school meals during the summer months.

The Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS), in partnership with the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI), is administering the Summer EBT (S-EBT) program in Washington state. Collaboration between these state agencies, local schools, and districts will ensure that Washington students receive this important benefit.

We appreciate Local Education Agency (LEA) efforts to provide meals to students during the school year and during the summer months. Students are eligible for S-EBT benefits regardless of whether they participate in summer meal programs.

## **S-EBT Eligibility**

Students eligible for S-EBT include:

- Students enrolled at any time during the 2024–25 school year at a school that participates in the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) or School Breakfast Program (SBP) and
  - Students determined to be eligible for free or reduced-price school meals through direct certification or a Child Nutrition Eligibility and Education Benefits (CNEEB) application
- School aged (defined as 8 years to 18 years) and residing in a household receiving SNAP, TANF, or other federally means tested assistance programs approved by USDA.

Students that do not qualify by the above methods have the option to submit a S-EBT application through DSHS. Requirements for approval through a S-EBT application include:

- Confirmed to be enrolled at any time during the 2024–25 school year at a school that participates in the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) or School Breakfast Program (SBP) and
- Meet the USDA school meals Income Eligibility Guidelines.

## **Approved Plans and Benefit Levels**

S-EBT benefits will be issued to all eligible students as outlined above. The benefit amount is \$120 per student and will be made available on a 'SUN Bucks' card. Benefits are planned to be issued June–August.

# **Local Education Agency (LEA) Role**

## **Upload Data**

Information provided by LEAs will be used to identify eligible students. LEAs must upload student and school information into the S-EBT portal for students to receive S-EBT benefits. The portal will be open for upload May 1 – May 15. It is important to upload eligible students during this time to ensure benefits are issued in accordance with federal requirements. Other upload dates will be made available for students that become newly eligible after the initial upload. Instructions on how to upload the required information will be provided to School Nutrition Departments. The upload, including data compilation, must be completed by school staff that have the authority to access student eligibility information.

### **Share Information with Families**

For full details and additional questions about S-EBT benefits, families can visit the <u>DSHS SUN</u> <u>Bucks webpage</u> or call the S-EBT Contact Center at (833) 543-3230 between 8 am and 5 pm

BULLETIN NO. 019-25 CNS May 1, 2025 Page 2

Monday–Friday (except observed holidays). We encourage LEAs to share this information with families through communication channels such as social media, emails, and other outreach methods.

### INFORMATION AND ASSISTANCE

For questions regarding this bulletin, please contact Leanne Eko, RD, SNS—Chief Nutrition Officer, at 360–725–0410 or email <a href="mailto:leanne.eko@k12.wa.us">leanne.eko@k12.wa.us</a>. The OSPI TTY number is 360–664–3631.

This bulletin is also available on the **Bulletins** page of the OSPI website.

Tennille Jeffries-Simmons Chief of Staff

Leanne Eko, RD, SNS Chief Nutrition Officer Child Nutrition Services

CR:In

OSPI provides equal access to all programs and services without discrimination based on sex, race, creed, religion, color, national origin, age, honorably discharged veteran or military status, sexual orientation, gender expression, gender identity, disability, or the use of a trained dog guide or service animal by a person with a disability. Questions and complaints of alleged discrimination should be directed to the Equity and Civil Rights Director at 360-725-6162/TTY: 360-664-3631; or P.O. Box 47200, Olympia, WA 98504-7200; or equity@k12.wa.us.

In accordance with federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, this institution is prohibited from discriminating on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including gender identity and sexual orientation), disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity.

Program information may be made available in languages other than English. Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication to obtain program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language), should contact the responsible state or local agency that administers the program or USDA's TARGET Center at 202-720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the

BULLETIN NO. 019-25 CNS May 1, 2025 Page 2

Federal Relay Service at 800-877-8339.

To file a program discrimination complaint, a Complainant should complete Form AD-3027, USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form, from any USDA office, by calling 866-632-9992 or by writing a letter addressed to USDA. The letter must contain the complainant's name, address, telephone number, and a written description of the alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights (ASCR) about the nature and date of an alleged civil rights violation. The completed AD-3027 form or letter must be submitted to USDA by:

### 1. **Mail:**

U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; or

2. **Fax:**833-256-1665 or 202-690-7442; or

Email: program.intake@usda.gov